Board of Cosmetologists

Minutes
 
  _January 9, 2012  

A meeting of the State Board of Cosmetologists was held on Monday, January 9, 2012, in the 2nd floor AID’s conference room, Department of Labor, Licensing and Regulation Building, 500 N. Calvert Street, Baltimore, Maryland 21202.

The following members were in attendance:

Ms. Clairee Britt-Cockrum, Chairperson, Industry Member

Ms. Carmel Owens, Vice Chairperson, Industry Member

Ms. Maxine Sisserman, School Owner Member

Ms. Sharon Bunch, Consumer Member

Ms. Ellen Trujillo, Industry Member

Mr. Phillip Mazza, Industry Member

Ms. Christina Roberts, Consumer Member

Also in attendance:

Mr. Robert Wood, Executive Director

Mr. Brian Logan, Assistant Executive Director

Mr. Bruce Spizler, Senior Assistant Attorney General

Meeting called to order

The meeting was called to order at 9:41 AM by Ms. Britt-Cockrum.

Approval of Agenda
A motion was made by Ms. Sisserman to approve the agenda with two (2) additions to the agenda; Ms. Owens seconded the motion; and the Board voted unanimously to approve.
Minutes

A motion was made by Ms. Sisserman to approve the minutes of the November 7, 2011 meeting; Ms. Owens seconded the motion; and the Board voted unanimously to approve the motion.

A motion was made by Ms. Sisserman to table the approval of the minutes of the December 5, 2011 meeting until the February 6, 2012 meeting; Ms. Trujillo seconded the motion; and the Board voted unanimously to approve the motion.

New Business
Brittany Foster – Appeal of Test Results

Ms. Brittany Foster, a candidate for the cosmetology examination, came before the Board to appeal the recent decision made regarding her Maryland Cosmetology Practical Examination that was given on October 18, 2011. (Ms. Foster had received a low grade on the “Manicure Table Set Up and Sculptured Nail” portion of the exam after the rater made derogatory remarks to Ms. Foster regarding the smell of the acrylic powder product Ms. Foster brought to the test site.) After a lengthy dialogue with Ms. Foster, the Board agreed that there was a contradiction in the wording in the Candidate Information Bulletin (CIB) (“All acrylic liquid products must be odorless, odor-free or low-odor”) and the Appeal Letter reply from Prometric’s Mark Smith, Appeal Committee Coordinator (“… an odor-free acrylic is to be used”).  The Board directed its staff to contact Prometric and instruct  them to allow Ms. Foster  to retake only the “Manicure Table Set Up and Sculptured Nail” portion of the Practical Examination as soon as possible, at no cost to her and with a rater other than the one who administered the exam to her October 18, 2011; and, if the points scored by Ms. Foster on this portion of the Practical Examination, together with the points she scored on the other portions of the Practical Examination on October 18, 2011, constitute a passing score, Ms. Foster shall be deemed to have passed the examination and, as a result, be qualified for a Maryland cosmetologist license. The Board also directed its staff to write a letter to Mark Smith regarding the misstatement in his appeal letter to Ms. Foster, together with instruction to amend the Candidate Information Bulletin, so that it provides for only odorless acrylic being brought to the test site.   

Sabrae Hilliard – Appeal of Test Results

In a letter directed to “DLLR”, dated November 22, 2011, Sabrae Hilliard noted an appeal from a decision of Prometric regarding her not being given credit for the theory portion of the Barber exam she had passed on July 12, 2010, because, as directed by Prometric, she was approved to take the practical portion of the Barber exam one year and three days thereafter. 

In a letter dated December 7, 2011, the Executive Director of the Board of Barbers, who also serves as the Executive Director of the Board of Cosmetologists, sent a letter to Ms. Hilliard, dated December 7, 2011, in which he acknowledged receipt of her “ …letter of appeal regarding [Ms. Hilliard] not getting credit for passing the theory portion of Maryland State Board of Cosmetology (sic) licensing examination which you took on July 12, 2010” and scheduled Ms. Hilliard to appear before the Board of Cosmetologists on January 9, 2012 to “convey her concerns”.  

In an “appeal letter” sent to Ms. Hilliard by Prometric’s Mark Smith, Appeal Committee Coordinator, reference is made to Ms. Hilliard’s appeal letter “forwarded by the Maryland Board of Cosmetology to the Prometric Appeal Committee”. The letter, noting that Ms. Hilliard is making inquiry in regard to the Barber examination, concludes that she cannot be given credit for passing the practical examination as a result of not having it scheduled within one year of her having passed the theory exam “… for licensure with the Board of Cosmetologists”, and that Prometric was unable to credit her with the result of her “MD Barber Theory examination … towards your barber licensure.” Mr. Smith (of Prometric) then forwarded copies of the documents relevant to Ms. Hilliard to the Board of Cosmetologists via a letter dated December 12, 2011.  
The Board of Cosmetologists noted that all of the matters regarding Ms. Hilliard’s appeal are in regard to her taking and passing the Barber examination; and, because, these matters are not within the jurisdiction of the Board of Cosmetologists, there was nothing they could do other than refer the matter to Board of Barbers.

Suzanne Abergel – Appeal of Test Results

The Board tabled it consideration of Ms. Abergel’s appeal of her test results pending the receipt of more information being provided in regard to the scoring of her examination.

Inquiry on Nail Designer Services/ Ms. Roxanne Poole

Ms. Roxanne Poole, Program Coordinator for the Board, requested that the discussion regarding Nail Designer Services be tabled until the next meeting of the Board; as she was not prepared to discuss the topic at this time. 

National Accrediting Commission of Career Arts & Sciences (NACCAS)

Board member Carmel Owens agreed to serve as the Board’s representative at the National Accrediting Commission of Career Arts & Sciences (NACCAS) Community Call for Comment forum on February 6, 2012 at the J.W. Marriott, 1331 Pennsylvania Avenue, NW Washington, DC 20004.

Executive Session 
Mr. Mazza made a motion for the Board to go into Executive Session for the purposes of consulting with counsel and the administration of licensing examinations.  Ms. Trujillo seconded the motion, and the motion passed unanimously.  Accordingly, the Board went into Executive Session at 10:25 AM.

The Executive Session ended at 10:40 AM; and the Board resumed its public meeting at that time.
Old Business:

Monthly Regulation Update

Assistant Executive Director Brian Logan advised the Board that:

1.  Concept papers regarding amendments to the following regulations have been approved by the Secretary of the Department of Labor, Licensing and Regulation: 

· 09.22.01.01 - General Requirements (requiring 2x2 photo lamination on licenses)

· 09.22.01.10 - Supervision of Apprentice (prohibiting a sponsor from charging an apprentice a fee for training)

· 09.22.03.06 - Complaints and Violations in Beauty Schools (requiring the necessary information of a complainant)

2. He is in the process of developing a concept paper for Regulation 09.22.02.01 Salon General (Salon Suites).

3. He is preparing the electronic filing of Regulation 09.22.02.02(B) – Owner Responsibility (providing for permanent signage) as a proposed regulation. 

4. The following regulations will be published in the Maryland Register as final action:  

· 09.22.01.10 - Supervision of an Apprentice(establishing a one-time mandatory orientation for a sponsor)

· 09.22.01.11 - Apprenticeship Registration Requirements (establishing that an apprentice attend a mandatory orientation prior to the issue of a license)
Settlement Conferences 

The Board was informed of the next scheduled Settlement Conference will be held on January 30, 2012.
Adjournment
There being no further business, a motion was made by Ms. Sisserman to adjourn the meeting; seconded by Mr. Mazza; and the meeting was adjourned at 11:05 AM
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Clairee Britt-Cockrum








Chairperson
